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February 19, 2018
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Draft

7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room


Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Robert Snitzer
Attending are: Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Mike Edgington and Sam Daniel.

Eryn Boone is excused.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
February 19, 2018 Agenda Approved 




JF/SD
4-0
with addition of new item #7: GBOS Resolution of Support for AO: 2018-16. 
 
January 29, 2018 MOA/GBOS Minutes approved


SD/ME
3-0
Jerry Fox excused from vote as he attended via phone and disconnected early
January 15, 2018 Minutes approved




ME/JF
4-0

Announcements:  
· GBOS/LUC Quarterly meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 19 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
· Municipal Election is TUE April 3, 2018. This is the first vote-by-mail ballot in the MOA. You can learn more on the MOA website: www.muni.org – click on the Vote by Mail 2018 icon.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
GBOS heard GAP update (item #2 while AV was set up for Bill Falsey’s presentation)
1. Update on Seward Highway Policing, Bill Falsey, City Manager 
Bill Falsey gave a short history of the MOA, from Anchorage Borough to unification in 1975.  Since unification several changes to charter have occurred, to meet needs of the city, including adding Libraries (1977) and Sewer (1981) as areawide functions.  It is now clear that the State is not going to change its position on having troopers serve the Seward Highway and the MOA solution is to include highways (Seward and Glenn) within the MOA as Areawide responsibilities.  This will include all property taxpayers within the MOA, and the burden for paying for the service will be shared equally among those who own property in the MOA. Since other areas in the MOA have been paying for highway service on the Glenn prior to now, adding more tax base to the payers brings their cost down by about $.21/$100,000 of property value.  All taxpayers will pay the same amount for the service, which amounts to 
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approximately $11.22/$100,000 of property value.  All taxpayers will also see an offset to 

their taxes of approximately $32/$100,000 of property value from the newly implemented gas tax, which starts in March.

The current grant from the State of Alaska will run out in March/April, this plan is to become effectively immediately upon Assembly approval.  Assembly hearing on this will be on Feb 27, and there will be an opportunity for public to comment on the proposal.  Sam Daniel volunteers to attend Assembly meeting on behalf of GBOS.

Michelle Weston asks about AST work on the highway:  Alaska State Troopers may still patrol the highway, but it is likely they will reduce their patrols compared to current service.

Mike Opalka asks about APD response to non-highway issues as back-up to WPD, etc: Yes, there is increased likelihood of APD response in Girdwood’s Police Service Area and the communities in the Turnagain Arm Police Service Area as they are more likely to be closer by.

Mike Opalka asks if APD will need infrastructure improvements (radios, buildings, etc) to accomplish this:  Yes, APD pursues grants to help accomplish their infrastructure needs.
Interim Chief Manch Garhart asks about patrol on Portage Highway:  For emergency response as in TAPSA agreement, yes.  Not for highway patrol. No service outside of the MOA unless very special circumstances.

Jerry Fox stated that the original article about this in the Anchorage Daily News made it sound like Turnagain Arm residents would be paying for all Seward Highway enforcement by APD, but this is not correct, the cost is shared by all the MOA.  Girdwood’s portion is only 2% of the total cost.  This does not include APD enforcement in Girdwood, which is currently handled by Whittier Police, under contract.

Mike Edgington asks if there are limits to services supported through Assembly action and become Areawide tax supported.  Bill Falsey states that the law may support areawide tax support, but there are political limits to what the Assembly could do.
2. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – No report.  Girdwood Manager Report will review.
b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Diana Livingston
Girdwood Area Plan is overdue for update of the 1995 plan.  It is estimated to take 3 years to complete this update, as the committee will include seasonal resident’s comments. Meeting on Jan 31 focused on discussion of a request for proposals for a contractor to assist in the process and establishing a plan for public outreach.  Since then, the RFP has gone out and some responses have been received.  Also the first public outreach has occurred with 12 people participating.  There will be many future opportunities for people to provide input to the plan.

Group is currently reviewing the MOA requirements to complete the process, and will discuss those at the next GAP meeting.  GBOS will be asked to provide a Resolution of Support for the GAP Committee Update, which will be forwarded to the Anchorage Assembly in a request for their support.  Next meeting is FEB 28 at 6PM.  All are invited to attend.

3. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton stresses that members of the community should attend the Assembly meeting on Feb 27 regarding APD enforcement on the Seward Highway, and GBOS should send a Resolution of Support for this proposal. Since this item originally came up in 2015, the APD has grown to 425 officers, however there is still a significant crime problem in Anchorage.  State of Alaska SB 91 has changed the penalties for smaller crimes; number of state prosecutors has dropped and some cases are not tried due to lack of staff; change in bail schedule is also impacting how long some are incarcerated.  Some crimes are result of the Opioid Epidemic.  Suzanne LaFrance discusses that she recently participated in a Community Café Session in Anchorage to discuss the Opioid issue and what community members can do to help.  Many addictions begin with misuse of prescription drugs.  Disposal of drugs that are no longer needed is possible with drug disposal bags that make the active ingredients inert and safe to throw away.  Girdwood Clinic has received a case of these bags to distribute.

Both John and Suzanne attended and had a great time at the Girdwood 2020 Gala. 
Sam Daniel thanks John and Suzanne for their support of Girdwood and attendance at meetings and events in the community.

4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library was open 163 hours in January and had 2177 visitors.  Book Club is on-going; during conference week there are extra programs for kids in the afternoons.  A new service being offered by the library is proctoring for students.  This allows students to take on-line tests here; there are strict hours of availability, call or stop in at the library for details. Cost is $30 per sitting; multiple tests can be taken in one sitting.  Anchorage Public Libraries have some authors coming to various branches in March.  Stop by the library for more info and dates/times/locations.

5. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 
Parks and Rec:
With additional snow the groomers have been able to groom Moose Meadows and also the upper meadows.  Groomer training next week, hopefully.  5K has been getting groomed consistently since January.
Staff are working on renewing contracts for window washing, invasive weeds and summer turf work.  We’ll be hiring summer staff after job is posted in March.  Seeking campground host for the summer also.  Park focus will be on Lions Club Park, with new picnic tables and bbqs to be added this summer.  Tennis Courts will get wind screens, Skate Park is working on fundraiser event with the Resort in March, which includes a Chair 1 raffle.  Leathers and Associates are to assess the Little Bears playground and provide input on what work needs to be done to keep it in great shape. We’ll install new pickets in the spring, they’re painted and ready to go.
Iditarod National Historic Trail (lower portion, within the Industrial park plat).  We have received Army Corps of Engineers permitting, now working through Flood Hazard Permit and Fish and Game permit.  We have tentatively been awarded RTP grant of $50,000 and have other grants to match with this project as well.  
Hand tram will go to town for paint and weld check, installation in May.

Roads:

Winter service with plowing, sanding and steam thawing
Kyle is working on the summer project list and will present it to GBOS in March or April.


Large Projects:
Fire station is nearly complete – working on phone system and other smaller punchlist items.

New project is the Little Bears/Glacier City Hall replacement project, which is in the conceptual phase currently.  Idea is for a muni owned building with partial funding from Little Bears.  Shared facility will be under one roof.  Next step is to get an as-built and then there will be a pre-concept meeting with MOA planning staff and HLB director.

Alyeska Highway/Hightower/Egloff Road Pedestrian flashing light.  Two options for flashing pedestrian light.  Both are pedestrian activated. One is called the “Wigwag” light.  This is commonly used in Anchorage at school zones and flashes yellow light side to side above the crosswalk sign.  Other is a Rapid Flashing Beacon.  This is a white light that flashes below the crosswalk sign.  This type of light has recently been removed from Federal Highway Administration (FHA) list and there are no others within the MOA.  It is recommended to go for the Wigwag light so that maintenance and supplies are available with existing city resources. With removal from FHA recommended list, the hardware/repair of the rapid flashing beacon style may become increasingly hard to find and could be a bad investment in the long term.  Jerry Fox likes the Rapid Flashing Beacon light – he saw many of them in Colorado and they are really noticeable.  His concern is that drivers have become habituated to the wigwag style.
GBOS decides to have Jerry attend engineering meetings with Kyle on the two lights.  All members are to review studies of the two options. Special meeting will be called before March Regular GBOS meeting to make a decision in order to avoid significant delay in installation. 

Kalie Harrison requests that group also consider aesthetics and choose what is suitable for the community.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Sam Daniel
No report from Sam.
Police Report – Mark Hager standing in for Chief Schofield
WPD has been busy over the month of January.  Mark Hager reminds residents to lock their cars, there have been plenty of thefts from vehicles.  

PSAC Report – Michelle Weston

PSAC will host an Active Shooter Awareness class with FBI and APD on TUE Mar 20 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room 
B) Roads and Utilities – Jerry Fox
No additional report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Eryn Boone
Tommy O’Malley reports that the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting brought up that Eagle River also has been interested in developing a cemetery.  They may be able to fast track this item and participate with Girdwood on areawide vote. Tommy is working with Eagle River representatives and Jon Rodda with MOA parks and rec to see if this is possible. 
D) Fire Department  – Robert Snitzer
No report
Update of GVFD – Interim Chief Manch Garhart
69 calls YTD, busier than usual.   
Service calls are down significantly due to Girdwood Auto taking on lock-outs, etc.

Six new probationary employees have just started.  There are 3 more academies planned this year: March, June and September.

GFRI is seeking nominations to the board of directors.  Send nominations to mac@girdwoodfire.com
Chief position is being advertised, and applications are accepted until March 15.

GFRI - Ken Waugh
No report

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
LUC officer election took place in February.  Officers are:  Brian Burnett, Chair; Kevin McDermott, Vice Chair; Mary Thomas, Secretary.  Group discussed changing titles/roles as these don’t accurately match the duties on this board any longer.

Most items at LUC have rolled forward to GBOS.  Exception to this was discussion of the HLB 5 year and 1 year work plans.
3 main Girdwood items were discussed:

· Girdwood Industrial Park.  On the 1 year plan with input to make completion of this project a high priority for HLB.

· 43 acre parcel behind the mine roads.  Moved back to 5 year plan.  This would open up lots at $400,000 + and does not meet community need for low or moderately priced homes.  

· GNSC 5K loop.  Concerns raised that GNSC is outside of the 30’ easement on this project.  HLB to evaluate prior to granting easement for the new trail project.

Public Comment:
Jerry Fox:  Offering tax prep help in the Community Room on March 1, March 22 and March 31.  Bring your social security card and ID.  Info on the bulletin boards.

Don Smith:  Running for School Board.  Former Assembly member, Legislator and School Board member.

OLD BUSINESS:
7.  GBOS consider writing a Resolution of support for AO 2018-16 for the Anchorage Municipal Assembly to amend AMC 27.40.010 to establish highway law enforcement as a power exercised on an areawide basis, and amending code sections 09.06.020 and 09.06.030 to clarify the powers and duties of the Anchorage Police Department’s Traffic Unit.

This item was added in response to presentation by Bill Falsey on the proposal for APD enforcement on the Seward Highway.

Motion:

GBOS moves to write a Resolution of Support for AO 2018-16 for APD patrol of the Seward Highway and Glenn Highway with funds from Areawide property taxes.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Sam Daniel

Motion carries 4-0


8. Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor:  Update on progress with DOT and Legislators regarding community’s concerns regarding the “swoop design” for the bike path road crossings.
Mike Edgington drafted a letter to DOT Commissioner Marc Luiken stating dissatisfaction with the final design and drainage of parts of the Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor.  Plan is to send the letter to him as well as all legislators and assembly as well as others requesting ideas to remediate the work.  Until now, Girdwood and GBOS has supplied solutions that have not been successful.  
Jerry Fox mentions that this is also a problem in Cooper Landing. In that case, the path, which was paid for through Federal funding, has severe glaciation issues.  If this were a road, it would be fixed because it is hazardous.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve that the letter written by Mike Edgington be sent to Commissioner Marc Luiken, cc to Governor, Mayor, Legislators and Anchorage Assembly.

Motion by Sam Daniel, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion carries 4-0

9.  Discussion of ballot proposition on MOA spring election allow Girdwood’s designated public safety provider to provide parking enforcement in Girdwood.  Ballots will be mailed out starting on March 12 for April 3 election. 
This item is to review that this item is on the ballot for the Areawide vote, to allow WPD to enforce parking.   Group discusses that this will be a mail-in ballot, no polling place in Girdwood.  No action needed.
10.  Agenda Item LUC 1801-06:  Liquor License renewals (Girdwood Picnic Club, Chair 5)
This item is notification that Girdwood Picnic Club and Chair 5 are up for renewal of liquor licenses.  No input has been received through LUC or GBOS.  No action needed.

11.  Resolution to define the relationship between GBOS and the Girdwood Fire Department Board of Directors.
Draft Resolution was presented to GBOS, however this needs to be reviewed with Girdwood Fire and Rescue and may require change in their Operating procedures.  Work Session will be scheduled to include GFRI Board, Chief Garhart, and GBOS to work on details of resolution.
NEW BUSINESS:  
12.  Agenda Item LUC 1802-04: Discuss agenda topics for GBOS/LUC Joint quarterly meeting scheduled for March 19, 2018. LUC discussed APD service on highway and change of LUC Operating Principles as possible topics.
LUC has some new board members, this would be a good introduction to GBOS.

Other items are: Seward Highway APD patrols & LUC operating principles.

If no other items are to be discussed, meeting time may be abbreviated to 6:20-6:50 prior to GBOS meeting on March 19.
13. Agenda Item LUC-1802-05:  Liquor License Renewal (Jack Sprat, la Bodega, Crow Creek Mercantile, Alyeska Resort 7g, Bore Tide, Sitzmark and Hotel Alyeska)
Biannual renewals of liquor licenses.  No comments received.

14.  Agenda Item LUC 1802-06:  Discuss GBOS Resolution of Support for Assembly to approve Girdwood Area Plan Update, performed by GAP Update Committee 
GAP will produce pertinent points for Resolution of Support for GBOS to forward to the Anchorage Assembly for review and support.  This step is required in order for GAP to work on the Area Plan update.

15.   Agenda Item LUC 1802-07:  Discuss GBOS Resolution of Support for requesting directional signage on Alyeska Highway prior to the T intersection.

At the request of Alyeska Resort, the purpose is to provide signage before the T intersection so that drivers know where they are going.   Alyeska Resort was encouraged by DOT to get community support for the signs.
16.  Agenda Item LUC 1802-08:  Discuss changing makeup of officers in the LUC Operating Principles to  Chair and two-vice chairs.
This item may move to LUC/GBOS Joint meeting for approval on March 19. Current structure in the Operating Principles doesn’t match the actual duties, since MOA staff do most of the clerical work of Secretary. 
Action Item Updates as assigned:
· Set date for special meeting regarding crosswalk flashing light after meeting with JF and engineers.
· Set date for joint GBOS/GFRI Work Session regarding Resolution to define relationship between entities week in the next 2 weeks.
· Set date for GBOS Work Session to review the 2017 GBOS budget week of March 12
Request for Executive Session:
None

Other:
None


Adjourn 9:10PM
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